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This report describes the Mike 1~6 claims located in the Marsh Lake
area with particular reference to a preliminary exploration program of
prospecting and geochemical rock and soil sampling carried out by Gary
Reynolds, prospector and owner of the property, and Richard Bassnet
and Rick Zuran of Total Energold Corporation.

PROPERTY

The Mike l~”6 claims were staked on January 13, 1990 and recorded on
January 15, 1990. The Whitehorse Mining Recorder issued grant numbers
YB 27lO5~’~YB 27110 for these 6 claims, These claims were staked in
accordance with the Yukon Quartz Mining Act,

The location of the Mike claims with respect to local topography and
adjacent mineral claims (now lapsed) is shown in Figure 2.

LOCATION ANJJ ACCESS

The Mike claims are located about 60 km. south of Whitehorse on map
sheet N.T~S. 105 D~8, Approximate geographical coordinates are 6O029~

0
North latitude and 134 17 West longitude.

Access to the property from Whitehorse is by following the paved
Alaska Highway South a distance of about 60 km. The Alaska Highway
runs through the west part of the property. The property lies between
the Rossbank property (15km to the North) and the Bug property (13 km
to the South), The 34~5 K~V. electrical transmission line from
Whitehorse to Teslin runs through the property on the south side of
the Alaska Highway.

P~SIOGRAPHAJ~j~TATION

The Mike claims cover ground on both sides of the Alaska Highway
adjacent to Marsh Lake. The property lies at about the 2200 foot (671
metre) contour. The abundance of clay in the angered soil samples
suggest that this area could he lacustrine. There are abundant
bedrock exposures on the property with showings of mariposite,
serpentinite, gabbro, peridotite, and andesite volcanic rocks
outcropping at several locations (see figure 4).

Climatic conditions are generally similar to the Whitehorse area, the
conditions of a northern interior climate prevail and is occasionally
modified by the warmer, moist influence of the nearby Pacific Ocean.
Temperatures range from -40 C in the winter to +25 C in the summer.
Long hours of daylight prevail from May to August. At this northern
latitude, the area is generally snow free from May to late October.

The tree cover in the area is spruce and poplar with Alders in the low
wet sections of the property.



REGIONAL GEOLOGY

The geology of the north side of Marsh Lake consists of permian
volcanics with small granitic intrusive stocks and peridotite,
serpentinite, and listwaenites in the form of mariposite with quartz
carbonate alteration. The mariposite outcrops at many locations and a
mariposite boulder train is present,

The area has most recently been mapped by the Geological Survey of
Canada in Memoir 312 (J.O. Wheeler, 1961) and a reinterpretation
published as open file EGS 1979-6 by G. W. Morrison of the Department
of Indian Affairs and Northern Development. A major fault appears to
run under most of Marsh Lake and a series of what appear to be
grabbens are situated on or close to the north shore of Marsh Lake.

HI STORY

The earliest evidence of exploration and mining in the Marsh Lake area
pre~dates the Klondike Gold Rush by a few years. Timbers from an adit
on Bob Coffer~s “Rossbank Property” have been dated from 1895. The
Bug property of “Dunvegan Resources” was drilled about 20 years ago
with good gold values being obtained ( up to .14 O,P,T.). High values
of the gold indicator elements tungsten (to 7%) and arsenic were also
obtained from drill core from the Bug property.

In 1988 Bill LeBarge, a geologist with the Department of Indian
Affairs and Northern Development, discovered the “Diamond Zone” during
a recognizance mapping project carried out between the Roasbank
property and the Bug property. In late 1988 the Diamond Zone was
staked by Mr, Drew McDonald and the claims lapsed in late 1989, 1
staked the Mike l~6 claims on January 13, 1990 covering the known
showin~gs and recorded the claims on January 15, 1990, The Mike claims
have not been drilled or extensively explored as they cover a series
of newly discovered mineral showings.

An examination of the Mike claims was conducted b~y myself, Bill
LeBarge and Dennis Oulette of DIAND, Inco & A~rum Geological
Consultants (Wim Groeneweg and Al Doherty, Roger Holstein) and Total
Energold (Richard Basnett, Rick Zuran). John Kowalchuk of Placer Dome
also made a brief visit to the property.

I carried out a prospecting program on the property and discovered an
outcrop of gabbro on the east, an outcrop of quartzite on the
northwest, an outcrop of jasperoid rocks again on the northwest part
of the claim group and another gabbro outcrop on top of the prominent
elevated andesite feature on the north central part of the property.
See Figure 4 re locations.

The oldest rock unit on the Mike Claims is an older andesite volcanic
(greenstone), This rock unit has apparently been intruded by a
listwaenite (mariposite) with quartz carbonate alteration, the gabbro



units, and quartzite jasperoid, peridotite and serpentinite. In
addition, a fine grained volcanic rock containing pyrite is present on
the southeast part of the property.

Geology of the claims and the location of various rock units are shown
on Figures 3 and 4. Outcrops of quartz-carbonate VI~ing associated
with listwaenites appear at several locations adjacent to the elevated
andesite feature of the property. Should these outcrops join up under
the talus slope (as I believe they do) this would indicate a structure
~ in the order of 3500” (1067 m) and likely much longer. (There are
mariposite boulders both north and south of the property.)

Seven samples of rock outcrop and one piece of buried rock float were
collected and analyzed for gold and silver as well as pathfinder
elements by Bondar-Clegg and Co. Ltd. (Vancouver). Analysis for Gold,
Silver and other elements is as stated on Bondar-Clegg reference data
preceding assay results. Gold and Silver assays include:

Gold up to 87P.P.B, and silver exceeding 1,5 ounces per ton have
been obtained from this property, The gold assay (87 P.P,B.)
c~nf~rms an earlier assay by DIAND which contained 137 P.P,B,
The silver assay (exceeding 1.5 O.P.T.) represents a significant
geochemical anomaly.

Fourteen augered soil samples were collected by Rick Zuran of Total
Energold Corp on November 7, 1990. The results of these assays
include high values of the gold pathfinder elements arsenic (860
P,P,M.) and stibnite (80 P,P,M,) at the same location (sample MK-004)
gold assayed 46 P,P,B. In addition, on~ sample assayed 555 P,P.M,
zinc. These soil samples have outlined an area where further work
should be done,

CONCLUSIONS AND RECO~ENDATIONS

Only preliminary exploration has so far been conducted on the Mike
claims however several significant target areas are indicated.

Geological units, contacts and structures on or close to the property
are known to be associated with precious metal mineralization
elsewhere in the district., These are the andesite - listwaenite
contact, quartz carbonate viewing coming off the contact at near right
angles and a gahbro outcrop and several quartz vl~eji~s that outcrop on
the property.

The preliminary results obtained to date are encouraging and
additional exploration of the Mike claims is warranted. More “grass
roots” prospecting should be ,carried out on the property and in the
area north and south of the claim group. A program of soil sampling
along the contact of the andesite - listwaenite structure should be
carried out to identify precious metal mineralization along this
structure. Soil samples should be analyzed for gold and silver and
arsenic, mercury, antimony and lead.



Trenching (by backhoe) should be done adjacent to soil sample SI MK
004 and rock float sample R2 MX 015 to expose this area for channel
sampling. It appears that there is a quartz vie$ coming off the
andesite-listwaenite structure at right angles and trenching should
readily expose it.
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APPENDIX I

STATEMENTOF EXPENDITURES

PROSPECTING, GEOCHEMICAL SAMPLING

PERIOD: MAY 15, 1990 TO NOVEMBER 27, 1990

GEOCHEMICAL ANALYSIS:

14 Soil Samples (Au, Ag, Cu, Zn As, Sb)
8 Rock Samples (Gold and IG package)

TRANSPORTATION:

@ $150/day
@ $300/day
@ $200/day
@ $200/day
@ $300/day
@ $200/day

$ 228.20
102,78

300.00
90.00

100.00
50.00
50,00
20,00

Report preparation and typing
Food, Equipment

120.00
50,00

~98

Vehicle Rental
Fuel
Vehicle Rental (Inco, Aurum)
Fuel

PERSONNEL:

Prospector: Gary Reynolds
Geologists: Wim Groenwege

Al Doherty
Roger Holstein
Richard Basnett
Rick Zuran

6 days
I day
I day
I day
1 day
2 days

TOTAL COSTS:



APPENDIX II

STATEILENT O~j~ICA~IONS

I, Gary G. A. Reynolds, of the City of Whitehorse in the Yukon
Territory hereby certify:

That I have taken the Yukon Chamber of Mines sponsored Basic
Prospecting Course in Whitehorse in 1968, and the Advanced Prospecting
Courses in Whitehorse in 1983, 1988 and 1991;

That I have been engaged in prospecting and mineral exploration on a
part~time basis for twenty~one years in the Yukon Territory.

Signed at Whitehorse, Yukon Territory, this 30th day of June, 1991.

Gary A. Reynolds, C.E.T,
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